# U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission

**Issue Brief** 



May 15, 2019

## China's African Swine Flu Outbreak: Implications for U.S. Food Safety and Trade

Sean O'Connor, Policy Analyst, Economics and Trade

Acknowledgments: The author thanks Tony Corbo for his helpful insights. His assistance does not imply an endorsement of this report's contents, and any errors should be attributed solely to the author.

## **Key Findings**

- A swine flu outbreak has significantly reduced China's hog population. The impact is expected to result in increased U.S. pork exports to China but decreased exports of animal feed products like soybeans and sorghum.
- China's poor food safety regulations and inspection systems contributed to the spread of the ASF virus.
- Because the United States does not import pork from China, the outbreak does not currently pose a direct threat to U.S. public health or farmers. However, the virus could still spread to U.S. hog farms through contaminated nonpork products or pet food.

## Swine Flu Outbreak Threatens China's Pig Industry

In August 2018, hogs in China's Liaoning Province tested positive for African swine fever (ASF). Although not harmful to humans, ASF is deadly and highly contagious to pigs. By April 2019, Chinese government data revealed the disease had been identified in all of China's provinces and reduced the country's hog population\* by more than 53 million (from 428 million to 375 million), a 12.5 percent decline in the country's pig stock. Ma Chuang, a deputy secretary general with the Chinese Association of Animal Science and Veterinary Medicine, estimates China's hog stock may drop by as much as 30 percent in 2019 compared to 2018, or 128 million hogs.

China produces and consumes about half of the world's pork volume annually, and relies on imports for only a small portion of its domestic pork consumption. In 2018, China produced 54 million metric tons of pork, or 47.8 percent of the 113 million metric tons produced worldwide.<sup>4</sup> That year, China consumed more than 55 million metric tons of pork, of which only 1.6 metric tons (or 2.8 percent) was imported.<sup>5</sup> The ASF outbreak, however, has triggered a spike in China's pork imports as the country seeks to offset the decrease in domestic production; the country's pork imports are expected to increase by 41 percent year-on-year in 2019.<sup>6</sup> It is expected to take a minimum of 20 months for China to replace its hog herd, meaning the country is projected to experience increased demand for pork imports through at least 2020.<sup>7</sup>

In response to the outbreak, China has culled infected hogs, imposed a transportation ban on live hogs throughout China, and closed trading markets.<sup>8</sup> It is unclear if China is incinerating contaminated hogs, a practice in line with U.S. guidance on handling potentially contaminated food products.<sup>9</sup>

<sup>\*</sup> The drop in China's pig stock is a result of pigs dying from ASF and pig farmers choosing not to breed pigs for fear they will contract ASF.

## **Chinese Food Safety Regulations Remain Insufficient**

China's food safety laws are generally below U.S. standards,\* and there remain broader concerns about China's food and agriculture health standards. The Commission examined these risks in its 2018 Annual Report to Congress, which concluded that the most significant regulatory shortcomings include:

- Small-scale agricultural producers: China is estimated to have as many as 200 million individual households engaged in farming relatively small plots of land, and more than 400,000 registered small or medium food processors. <sup>10</sup> This creates a challenge for Chinese inspectors as they cannot inspect every food producer to ensure food safety compliance. <sup>11</sup> Beijing is also reluctant to penalize small-scale farmers for poor safety conditions, as prosecuting poor farmers would be politically unpopular. <sup>12</sup>
- *Limited inspection resources:* Chinese food inspectors lack sufficient training on China's food safety regulations and utilize conflicting inspection standards as opposed to one uniform system. These problems are particularly acute in less developed provinces, which often lack the tools to inspect all food products.<sup>13</sup>

These shortcomings were a major contributor to the spread of the current ASF outbreak. Because many local Chinese farmers did not report or acknowledge the initial ASF outbreaks, safety precaution measures were implemented too slowly to effectively contain the virus. Some farmers also disposed of dead pigs in rivers and ditches across the country without notifying authorities, allowing the disease to spread quickly.<sup>14</sup>

## Impact of the ASF Outbreak on the United States

#### **Implications for U.S. Pork Exports**

The ASF outbreak has decreased the global pork supply, leading to higher pork prices and greater demand for nonpork meat products like beef and poultry. <sup>15</sup> Thus, the outbreak may result in greater U.S. pork and other meat exports to China despite high tariffs and a ban on ractopamine, a feed additive widely used by U.S. pork producers. <sup>16</sup>

Tang Ke, a department director at China's Ministry of Agriculture and Rural Affairs, indicated Chinese pork prices could rise by more than 70 percent in 2019.<sup>17</sup> Global pork prices, meanwhile, increased around 40 percent between February and April 2019.<sup>18</sup> As a result, U.S. hog farmers who normally sell domestically are expected to begin exporting their product because they can make more money selling in China, even with the additional cost imposed by tariffs.<sup>19</sup> The early effects of increased Chinese pork prices can already be seen in U.S. pork exports to China. In March 2019, China made its largest purchase of U.S. pork since April 2017, buying nearly 24,000 metric tons.<sup>20</sup>

The ASF outbreak presents an opportunity for U.S. pork producers to increase their exports to China after recent declines in exports due to increased tariffs imposed by Beijing. In April 2018, Beijing imposed a 25 percent tariff on U.S. pork imports in retaliation for U.S. tariffs placed on Chinese goods. Combined with other tariff measures on U.S. pork, China currently imposes duties of up to 62 percent on U.S. pork products. As a result of these tariffs, U.S. pork exports to China declined in 2018 and early in 2019. In 2018, U.S. pork exports to China declined 28.7 percent year-on-year by volume, from 309,200 metric tons in 2017 to 220,435 metric tons in 2018. In the first two months of 2019 (the latest available data), U.S. pork and pork product exports to China totaled 42,000 metric tons, down from 46,300 metric tons in 2018.

However, increased U.S. pork exports will primarily benefit a Chinese company. The United States' largest pork producer, Smithfield Foods, was acquired by the Chinese firm Shuanghui Group (now called WH Group) in 2013. Smithfield is one of a few U.S. companies with a large share of ractopamine-free pork, having announced the shift toward ractopamine-free production just weeks before the Chinese takeover was announced. <sup>25</sup> As of 2017, Smithfield accounted for 76 percent of all U.S. pork exports to China. <sup>26</sup>

<sup>\*</sup> For more on the status of China's food safety laws, see U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Chapter 1, Section 3, "China's Agricultural Policies: Trade, Investment, Safety, and Innovation" in 2018 Annual Report, November 2018, 143.

#### Implications for U.S. Soybean and Sorghum Exports

U.S. exports of hog feed products like soybeans and sorghum are expected to decline during the ASF crisis as demand for feed drops in China. For the first time in 15 years, Chinese soybean imports fell in 2018 to 88 million tons, a 7.9 percent decline year-on-year, and could drop again to 71 million tons in 2019 and 2020 as demand for hog feed declines along with China's shrinking hog population.<sup>27</sup> Agriculture analysts predict China's soybean demand will not return to pre-ASF levels for between three to five years.<sup>28</sup> The sale of these feed products is also subject to political pressures as the United States and China continue to engage in trade negotiations.

In July 2018, China imposed a 25 percent tariff on U.S. soybeans and sorghum, key ingredients in animal feed and two of the largest U.S. exports to China.<sup>29</sup> As a result of the tariffs, U.S. soybean and sorghum exports to China have already declined significantly (see Table 1).<sup>30</sup>

**Table 1: Volume of U.S. Soybean and Sorghum Exports to China, 2017–February 2019** (million metric tons)

	2017	2018	% Change	2018 (Jan–Feb)	<b>2019 (Jan–Feb)</b>	% Change
Sorghum	4.6	2.7	- 41.1%	1.3	N/A	N/A
Soybeans	31.7	8.3	- 74.0%	5.3	3.5	- 35.0%

Source: U.S. Department of Agriculture Foreign Agriculture Service, Global Agricultural Trade System Online, May 1, 2018. https://apps.fas.usda.gov/gats/default.aspx.

#### **Implications for Food Safety and Food Security**

After the outbreak was reported in China, ASF cases were reported in Mongolia, Vietnam, Cambodia, and Hong Kong, and could still spread to other markets.\* <sup>31</sup> However, the risk to the U.S. food supply appears limited at present.† First, because the United States does not have an equivalency agreement with China on pork, Chinese pork and pork products are not eligible for import into the United States.‡ <sup>32</sup> Second, the U.S. government has regulations in place to restrict pork imports from all countries affected by the ASF outbreak.<sup>33</sup>

Although U.S. government policies reduce the risk of ASF contaminating the U.S. hog supply, the outbreak could still spread to the United States via contaminated nonpork products. A pork virus that killed millions of U.S. pigs between 2013 and 2015, for example, likely originated in China and spread to the United States from contaminated feed bags used to import nonpork products to the United States.<sup>34</sup> The ASF virus is similarly transmissible via contaminated clothing, equipment, and animal feed.<sup>35</sup> Pet food products containing pork are another potential avenue for ASF to spread in the United States.<sup>36</sup>

A widespread outbreak could have a significant impact on U.S. food security if it leads to decreased pork production.<sup>37</sup> But industry experts are not currently concerned about potential threats to U.S. food security; as long as ASF does not spread to U.S. hog farms, U.S. pork production may increase as farmers breed more livestock to take advantage of the reduced global supply and higher prices.<sup>38</sup>

<sup>\*</sup> Since the original outbreak in August 2018, Australia, South Korea, Japan, and Taiwan have all reported confiscating products with ASF at ports of entry. Swine Health Information Center, "Swine Disease Global Surveillance Report," *University of Minnesota*, January 16, 2019. https://www.swinehealth.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/01/Jan2019-GSDMR.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>†</sup> To date, no country that exports pork to the United States has experienced an ASF outbreak or confiscated ASF-infected products. U.S. Department of Agriculture Economic Research Service, *Pork: Monthly U.S. Trade – All Months and Countries*, April 18, 2019. https://www.ers.usda.gov/data-products/livestock-and-meat-international-trade-data/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>‡</sup> Under U.S. Department of Agriculture regulations, products containing more than 3 percent raw pork, 2 percent cooked pork, or 30 percent pork fat, tallow, or extract are considered pork products and thus not eligible to be imported from China. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Imported Food Products Containing a Small Amount of Meat, Poultry, or Processed Egg Product Ingredients. https://www.fsis.usda.gov/wps/portal/fsis/topics/international-affairs/importing-products/imported-food-products-containing-a-small-amount-of-meat-poultry-or-processed-egg-product-ingredients.

**Disclaimer:** The U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission was created by Congress to report on the national security implications of the bilateral trade and economic relationship between the United States and the People's Republic of China. For more information, visit <a href="https://www.uscc.gov">www.uscc.gov</a> or follow the Commission on Twitter at @USCC\_GOV.

This report is the product of professional research performed by the staff of the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, and was prepared at the request of the Commission to supports its deliberations. Posting of the report to the Commission's website is intended to promote greater public understanding of the issues addressed by the Commission in its ongoing assessment of U.S.-China economic relations and their implications for U.S. security, as mandated by Public Law 106-398 and Public Law 113-291. However, it does not necessarily imply an endorsement by the Commission, any individual Commissioner, or the Commission's other professional staff, of the views or conclusions expressed in this staff research report.

#### **Endnotes**

<sup>1</sup> Hallie Gu and Josephine Mason, "China Reports First African Swine Fever Outbreak, Culls 1,000 Hogs," *Reuters*, August 3, 2018. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-swineflu-pigs/china-reports-first-african-swine-fever-outbreak-culls-1000-hogs-idUSKBN1KO0Y8.

<sup>3</sup> Stephanie Flanders, "All the Pigs in Europe Can't Make up for China's Hog Apocalypse," *Bloomberg News*, April 11, 2019. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-04-11/hog-apocalypse-in-china-leaves-farmers-fortifying-pigsties.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> China's National Bureau of Statistics via CEIC database; *Wall Street Journal*, "After Devastating China, African Swine Fever Threatens to Go Global," April 25, 2019. https://www.wsj.com/articles/inside-chinas-battle-to-contain-deadly-swine-fever-11556193605.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> U.S. Department of Agriculture, Foreign Agricultural Service, *Livestock and Poultry: World Markets and Trade*, April 9, 2019, 9. https://apps.fas.usda.gov/psdonline/circulars/livestock\_poultry.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> U.S. Department of Agriculture, Foreign Agricultural Service, *Livestock and Poultry: World Markets and Trade*, April 9, 2019, 9–10. https://apps.fas.usda.gov/psdonline/circulars/livestock\_poultry.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> U.S. Department of Agriculture, Foreign Agricultural Service, *Livestock and Poultry: World Markets and Trade*, April 9, 2019, 8. https://apps.fas.usda.gov/psdonline/circulars/livestock\_poultry.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Jeff Daniels. "Pork Prices Could Jump This Year, Stay Elevated into 2020 Due to China's Pig Crisis," *CNBC*, May 1, 2019. https://www.cnbc.com/2019/05/01/pork-could-jump-this-year-stay-elevated-into-2020-due-to-china-crisis.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Jason Gale, "The Deadly African Virus That's Killing China's Pigs," *Bloomberg*, May 2, 2019. https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/the-deadly-african-virus-thats-killing-chinaspigs/2019/05/01/c80893fe-6c77-11e9-bbe7-1c798fb80536\_story.html?noredirect=on&utm\_term=.ddb6c40316d2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> UN Food and Agriculture Organization, "Early Reaction Contingency Planning for an ASF Emergency." http://www.fao.org/3/Y0510E/Y0510E06.htm.

Junshi Chen, "Overview of Food Safety Situation in China," in Joseph Jen, ed., Food Safety in China, John Wiley and Sons, 2017, 15–28; Xianging Ji and Scott Rozelle, "Are China's Farms Growing?" China & World Economy, 2016. https://reap.fsi.stanford.edu/sites/default/files/are\_chinas\_farms\_growing.pdf.

Junshi Chen, "Overview of Food Safety Situation in China," in Joseph Jen, ed., Food Safety in China, John Wiley and Sons, 2017, 15–28; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on China's Agricultural Policies: Trade, Investment, Safety, and Innovation, written testimony of Holly Wang, April 26, 2018; Katrin Kuhlmann, "China Food Safety Legal and Regulatory Assessment," Syngenta Foundation, March 2017. https://www.syngentafoundation.org/sites/g/files/zhg576/f/china\_food\_safety\_\_\_legal\_framework\_2.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, *Hearing on China's Agricultural Policies: Trade, Investment, Safety, and Innovation*, written testimony of Holly Wang, April 26, 2018.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Ken Peterson, U.S.-China Agricultural Trade Forum, Georgetown University, Washington, DC, May 21, 2018; Katrin Kuhlmann, "China Food Safety Legal and Regulatory Assessment," Syngenta Foundation, March 2017.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Raymond Zhong and Ailin Tang, "A Vicious, Untreatable Killer Leaves China Guessing," New York Times, April 22, 2019. https://www.nytimes.com/2019/04/22/business/china-pigs-african-swine-fever.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Rurika Imahashi, Marimi Kishimoto, and Togo Shiraishi, "China's Swine Fever Outbreak Sets off Scrap over Pork," *Nikkei*, April 28, 2019. https://asia.nikkei.com/Business/Markets/Commodities/China-s-swine-fever-outbreak-sets-off-scrap-over-pork.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Shawn Arita, Fred Gale, and Xuedan Mao, "Food Safety and International Trade: Regulatory Challenges," in Joseph Jen and Junshi Chen, eds., Food Safety in China, John Wiley & Sons, 2017, 443–445.
https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1002/9781119238102.ch26.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Ryan Swift, "China Pork Prices Could Rise 70 Percent This Year, with Millions of Animals Facing Cull," South China Morning Post, April 17, 2019. https://www.scmp.com/business/companies/article/3006610/china-pork-prices-could-rise-70-cent-year-200-million-animals.

- <sup>18</sup> Jacob Bunge and Kirk Maltais, "U.S. Meat Companies Gain from Hog Culling in China," Wall Street Journal, April 28, 2019. https://www.wsj.com/articles/u-s-meat-companies-gain-from-hog-culling-in-china-11556452802.
- <sup>19</sup> Irene Garcia Perez and Aine Quinn, "Pork Prices Are Jumping Globally Because of China's Hog Crisis," *Bloomberg*, April 18, 2019. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-04-18/pork-prices-are-jumping-globally-because-of-china-s-hog-crisis.
- <sup>20</sup> Tom Polansek, "China Makes Major U.S. Pork Purchase despite Steep Import Tariffs, as Hog Virus Takes Toll," Reuters, March 14, 2019. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-china-trade-pork/china-makes-major-u-s-pork-purchase-despite-steep-import-tariffs-as-hog-virus-takes-toll-idUSKCN1QV2MR.
- <sup>21</sup> Joe McDonald, "China Retaliates with New Tariffs on Pork and Fruit," Time, April 2, 2018. http://time.com/5224197/china-tariffs-pork-fruit-trade-war/.
- <sup>22</sup> Tom Polansek, "China Makes Major U.S. Pork Purchase despite Steep Import Tariffs, as Hog Virus Takes Toll," Reuters, March 14, 2019. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-china-trade-pork/china-makes-major-u-s-pork-purchase-despite-steep-import-tariffs-as-hog-virus-takes-toll-idUSKCN1OV2MR.
- <sup>23</sup> U.S. Department of Agriculture Foreign Agriculture Service, Global Agricultural Trade System Online, May 1, 2018. https://apps.fas.usda.gov/gats/default.aspx.
- <sup>24</sup> U.S. Department of Agriculture Foreign Agriculture Service, Global Agricultural Trade System Online, May 1, 2018. https://apps.fas.usda.gov/gats/default.aspx.
- <sup>25</sup> P.J. Huffstutter and Lisa Baertlein, "Analysis: Behind China's U.S. Pork Deal, Fears over Feed Additives," Reuters, May 29, 2013. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-smithfield-ractopamine-analysis/analysis-behind-chinas-u-s-pork-deal-fears-over-feed-additives-idUSBRE94T03520130530.
- <sup>26</sup> WH Group, "2017 Annual Results," March 2018. http://webcast.openbriefing.com/0288\_FY2017\_ENG/resources/0288\_FY2017\_ENG\_Presentation.pdf.
- <sup>27</sup> Muyu Xu and Dominique Patton, "China's 2018 Soybean Imports from U.S. Hit Lowest since 2008," Reuters, January 24, 2019. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-economy-trade-soybeans/chinas-2018-soybean-imports-from-u-s-hit-lowest-since-2008-idUSKCN1PJ05M; Isis Almeida, "A Deadly Pig Disease Is Reshaping Global Soybean Markets," Bloomberg, April 14, 2019. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-04-14/deadly-pig-disease-to-reshape-global-soybean-markets-for-years.
- <sup>28</sup> Isis Almeida, "A Deadly Pig Disease Is Reshaping Global Soybean Markets," *Bloomberg*, April 14, 2019. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-04-14/deadly-pig-disease-to-reshape-global-soybean-markets-for-years.
- <sup>29</sup> China's Ministry of Commerce, First Tariff List on Items from the United States and Canada, June 2018. Staff translation.
- <sup>30</sup> U.S. Department of Agriculture Foreign Agriculture Service, Global Agricultural Trade System Online, May 1, 2018. https://apps.fas.usda.gov/gats/default.aspx.
- <sup>31</sup> Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, "ASF Situation in Asia Update," May 2, 2019. http://www.fao.org/ag/againfo/programmes/en/empres/ASF/situation\_update.html; Danny Lee, "Deadly in Pigs but Harmless to Humans, Why Is African Swine Fever Such a Threat to China's Economy?" South China Morning Post, May 12, 2019. https://www.scmp.com/news/hong-kong/health-environment/article/3009835/deadly-pigs-harmless-humans-why-african-swine.
- 32 U.S. Food Safety and Inspection Service, Countries/Products Eligible for Export to the United States, June 5, 2018. https://www.fsis.usda.gov/wps/wcm/connect/4872809d-90c6-4fa6-a2a8-baa77f48e9af/Countries\_Products\_Eligible\_for\_Export.pdf?MOD=AJPERES; U.S. Department of Agriculture Economic Research Service, Pork: Monthly U.S. Trade – All Months and Countries, April 18, 2019. https://www.ers.usda.gov/data-products/livestock-and-meat-international-trade-data/.
- <sup>33</sup> U.S. Department of Agriculture, USDA Continues to Prevent African Swine Fever from Entering the U.S., March 19, 2019. https://www.usda.gov/media/press-releases/2019/03/19/usda-continues-prevent-african-swine-fever-entering-us.
- <sup>34</sup> PJ Huffstutter and Danny Na, "Deadly Piglet Virus May Have Entered U.S. on 'Reusable' Feed Bags: USDA," Reuters, October 1, 2015. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usda-hogs/deadly-piglet-virus-may-have-entered-u-s-on-reusable-feed-bags-usda-idUSKCN0RW01X20151002.
- <sup>35</sup> Erica Shaffer, "Tyson: All Proteins Could See Benefit from ASF," *Meat + Poultry*, May 6, 2019. https://www.meatpoultry.com/articles/21276-tyson-all-proteins-could-see-benefit-from-asf.
- <sup>36</sup> Laura Reiley, "African Swine Fever Has Crept from China to Europe. Will It Hit the U.S.?" Washington Post, May 9, 2019. https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/2019/05/09/african-swine-fever-has-crept-china-europe-will-it-hit-us/?noredirect=on&utm\_term=.b4d5840063ae.
- <sup>37</sup> Jason Gale, "The Deadly African Virus That's Killing China's Pigs," *Bloomberg*, August 23, 2018. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-08-23/the-deadly-african-virus-that-s-killing-chinese-pigs-quicktake.
- <sup>38</sup> Keith Good, "Pork and Soybean Markets Adjust to African Swine Fever," Farm Policy News (University of Illinois), April 21, 2019. https://farmpolicynews.illinois.edu/2019/04/pork-and-soybean-markets-adjust-to-african-swine-fever/.